B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

20 June 2011
Present:
Councillor Michael Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Lamb, Manns, Mills, Smith, Soans, Zanger and Wiley
11.PP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Dearing, Freer and Ruth Groome.  It was noted that Councillors Zanger and Soans were acting as substitutes for Councillors Freer and Dearing.
11.PP.02
MINUTES 

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Policy Committee held on 5 April 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

11.PP.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Soans declared a personal interest in Item 6 as a governor of the Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation.
11.PP.04
PUBLIC SPEAKERS


David Watson (Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation) - Item 6

Councillor Jim Hakewill - Item 8

Marie Jessop (Braybrooke Parish Council) - Item 8


Gillian Mitchell of Braybrooke - Item 8

11.PP.05
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN  - INSPECTOR’S REPORT

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to inform Members of the findings of the Independent Examination on the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan (AAP) and to gain Member approval for the AAP to be presented to Council for adoption.

David Watson, Chair of the Kettering Old Grammar School Foundation, addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak policy.
He expressed concern that under the proposed plans for Wadcroft, the red line would incorporate three existing prime retail units with frontage on to the High Street and this was causing uncertainty with the current tenants over future lease options.  It was envisaged that if, due to that uncertainty and more specifically, the prospect of being subject to  future compulsory purchase orders,  those blue chip customers relinquished their leases, it would be extremely difficult to secure new tenants of this nature.  As these properties were right on the edge of the area, he asked if serious consideration could be given to moving the red line in this instance as  this may not make a significant immediate impact to development plans but could significantly affect the future generation of Kettering.

In response, officers acknowledged the possible uncertainty the proposals were causing and confirmed that they would be happy to have a meeting with the Foundation and the tenants to give some assurance of likely timescales so that tenants did not take flight and give all parties the opportunity to work out how to move forward together.   Mr Watson thanked officers for the response and confirmed that such a meeting would be very much welcomed.

The Chairman, on behalf of the Committee, thanked the Head of Development Services and her team for the significant amount of work undertaken in producing the AAP and the fact that the Inspector only took a day and a half to consider that (subject to minor amendments) the AAP was sound, legally compliant, and an appropriate basis for planning of the town centre over the period for 2021.  



RESOLVED
that:-

(i) the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan be recommended to Full Council for adoption; and

(ii) the Head of Development Services be authorised to deal with all the necessary adoption documentation and other consequential  matters in accordance with the appropriate Regulations. 

11. PP.06
DRAFT SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENTS ON URBAN CODES; KETTERING PUBLIC REALM STRATEGY; AND KETTERING BOROUGH SHOPFRONT DESIGN GUIDANCE

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to inform Members of the consultation drafts of three Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs) that support the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan (AAP); and to seek Members agreement that they are published for public consultation.


Members made the following comments in respect of the Kettering Borough Shop Front Design Guidance SPD (Appendix B to the report):-

· The proposed designs for shop fronts were excellent.
· How could it be ensured that above ground floor levels would be in keeping with the design of the ground floors?

· In the current economic climate how would any change of use be controlled particularly in the rural towns?
· How did the proposals sit within the Conservation Area i.e. which had priority, the design or the conservation area?

· The improvements to the town centre so far were amazing but it was a shame that in the day time, many people did not appreciate the benefits. 

· In the rural towns, i.e. Burton Latimer, many smaller businesses would wish to come back into the town centre and these should be encouraged but often town centre properties had been turned into residential developments so they were unable to do so.

Officers made the following comments in response:-

· The next SPD to be produced would address the design of works undertaken above ground floor level.  The vast majority of the town centre was within the Conservation Area and given that, there were policies already in place to ensure that the character of the building would be retained.

· However, the SPD covered all shop fronts, not just in the Conservation Area but the SPD would help officers determine applications for shop fronts in all areas and there should be no contradiction between the two issues.  The purpose of the SPD was to try and work with businesses and support them in terms of improving the physical appearance of those buildings.  KBC had also offered historic buildings a grant for improving their shop fronts.

· Unfortunately, the SPD only dealt with changes to the building and did not cover changes of use.  Change of use was a planning consideration but a separate issue and not part of this document which was about guiding applications that came through.


Members were reminded that there would be a further opportunity to submit comments as part of the consultation process.
RESOLVED
that approval be given for the draft Urban Codes; Kettering Public Realm Strategy; and Shopfront Design Guidance SPDs to be published for public consultation.
11.PP.07
CONSULTATION ON DRAFT PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT: PLANNING FOR TRAVELLER SITES

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to provide Members with an overview of the Draft Planning Policy Statement (PPS) Planning for Traveller Sites; discuss the implications of the new PPS for Kettering Borough; and agree the consultation response to be sent to the Department of Communities and Local Government.

Members were informed that the Government had launched a consultation on a new Draft Planning Policy Statement: Planning for Traveller Sites and the consultation, which would end on 6 July 2011, would lead to the replacement of existing Planning Circulars (Circular 01/2006: Planning for Gypsy and Traveller Caravan Sites and Circular 04.2007: Planning for Travelling Showpeople.


It was noted that the new Planning Policy Statement would be a part of the coalition Government’s commitment to radically reform the planning system and return power to local communities with the intention to help local people to shape the development of their areas and the Government to have fewer and shorter planning policy statements.  


Members’ attention was drawn to Appendix 1 to the report which provided the Council’s responses to the questions the consultation raised.  It was explained that these responses did not necessarily reflect the views of the travelling community.  For example, under Question 10, which asked whether under the transitional arrangements  six months would be the right time for local planning authorities  to put in place their five-year land supply before the consequences of not having done would come into force, the Council’s response had been to propose 12 months as six months would provide very little time to allow local authorities  to identify a five –year land supply and allow adequate time to deal with the complexities and difficulties surrounding the search for, and assessment of sites.

The following speakers addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak policy and made the following comments:-

Marie Jessop, Braybrooke Parish Council

· In Braybrooke, there were already two authorised travellers’ sites and one unauthorised site.  
· In March 2011, further traveller vans had turned up and three months later there had been no change to the situation.
· Potentially, there were more traveller vans than the number of dwellings in the village.
· If a developer had proposed this scale of housing in proportion to the amount of homes in the village they would have probably been refused.
· The unauthorised travellers appear to have been allowed to stay retrospectively.
· The fact that sites had not been identified had been seen as a reason for travellers to settle where they wished.
· The Council must show equal duty of care to the existing communities.
· It was important to restore planning and enforcement in the village.
Gillian Mitchell, Braybrooke
· Concern about 6 months timescale for identifying sites, pleased that the Council had proposed 12 months. 
· Officers did not seem to demonstrate any real sense of urgency in identifying alternative sites.
· There was also 37 acres of land already divided up to 50 plots and this would have a huge impact on the area.  

· New sites were needed now, urgently.

· Request that these sites are actually supplied and the new policy is made to work effectively and fairly.

Cllr Hakewill

· There should be reference in the document to the document to the County Wide Travellers Unit, this was very important.
· It was extremely difficult to understand how a 5 year housing supply could be established.
· Learning points from the Millwinds application should be considered.
· When the Committee was minded to approve the Millwinds application, before full permission was granted, the Committee had been comforted by various conditions which had been rigorously enforced.  
· There would have to be access to schooling and education and that would always be a difficult issue.
· Could there be more communication/publicity about the land agents/estate agents who knowingly sell land to travellers for unauthorised occupation.
Officers made the following comments in response:-
· In terms of the emergence of unauthorised sites, there was now an emphasis on the need for suitable sites.  A lot of work has been done with land owners but there had to be land owners willing to sell land.  Officers were trying to identify other potential sites around the Borough and that would come forward in the autumn.  

· Regarding retrospective applications, it was common practice to move onto sites when there were no alternative sites available.  An amendment has been made to policy to make it more difficult to make retrospective planning applications to both the settled and travelling communities and this will be monitored.
· Officers had been working with the Countywide Travellers Unit and local travellers and they would be providing their own response to the Government consultation.  In addition, sites were still monitored very closely and close work undertaken with the police and the CTU.
· In respect of the Millwinds decision, it had been a fine technical point which led to the quashing of the decision for the granting of planning permission.  The legal advice received was that the Council had not given a sufficiently robust reason so that application would be coming back in due course.

· It was likely  that there was surplus capacity on privately owned sites but the Council was not able to say at present what numbers of sites could be actually available. 

· Regarding the selling of land by land owners for unauthorised sites, officers were continually liaising with land agents; however it was not yet clear what sites might come forward.
Members made comments as follows:-

· The speakers all made good points.

· It was important to make sure that all communities were subject to the same rules and treated in the same way.

· Six months was totally unrealistic to identify a 5 year supply and the committee endorsed the proposal that this should be 12 months.

· In response to Question 9 response, members also agreed with the proposal that the Government should be firm in supporting local authorities which refuse planning applications where they did have an up-to-date 5 year land supply in place, or where travellers purchase and settle on private land without consulting with the local planning authority.  It was strongly felt that the Government had to do their part in this as well.  
· It was recognised that there were situations were an owner of a privately owned site did have spare pitches but would not allow other travellers to live there, due to the origins and traditions of the travelling community. 
· It was noted that the Government was providing funding for Councils and registered providers to use to provide new authorised sites for travellers through the Homes and Communities Agency’s Affordable Homes Programme (2011-2015)
Members asked if privately owned sites which had been bought by travellers and given planning permission should be considered as part of the recognised 5 year supply  by the Government and also sought clarification sought as to whether the statutory obligation of the Council was to own and manage sites or if it was sufficient that they allocated the sites.

The Head of Development Services confirmed that she would include reference to privately owned traveller sites in the response to Question 5 of the consultation questions.
RESOLVED

that the contents of the report be noted and the response to the consultation questions at Appendix 1 to the report be approved to form the Council’s response to the consultation, subject to the amendment to be made in the response to Question 5 above.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.46 pm)

Signed …………………………………

Chair

JCM
Planning Policy No. 7
20.6.11

